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South Arm Art Exhibition 
Extra funds for Legacy and an Award 
 
 In December Clarence City Council approved a grant of $1,000 to 
the organisers of the Art Exhibition to assist with costs.  As these 
had already been covered, the full grant has been passed on to 
Legacy for their valuable work. This means a total of $3,459.25 
was raised by our 2009 Exhibition! Thank you to all the artists 
and others involved in making this possible. 
 

 In addition, the Exhibition was nominated as Event of the Year in the Clarence City 
Council’s Australia Day Awards and publicly recognised for its contribution to the Pen-
insula and the Clarence community.    We will be resting in 2010 but back in 2011 with 
another Exhibition featuring our many talented artists and of course, the great works 
done by students of South Arm, Lauderdale and Rokeby Primary schools. 
 
 Kerry Scambler and Pam Larkins. 

  

SAPRA (South Arm Peninsula 
Residents Association Inc) has been 
working for all residents of our  
Peninsula for the last 20 years and 
should not be confused with SAPCO 
(South Arm Peninsula Community 
Organisation), the recently formed 
group opposed to the Half Moon Bay 
Lifestyle Village Development.  
 

SAPRA represents all residents and there-
fore holds a neutral stance on these kinds 
of developments.  
Any queries, please contact a SAPRA 
Committee Member. 
 
 
Contents  ……...   see page 2 

     Imagine - a development with 3 times the number of dwell-
ings in Half Moon Bay; the Peninsula’s population increasing by 
one third again in a short period of time and you’ll get an idea of 
the scale of the proposed “Lifestyle Village”. 
      How the development will affect you: 
  Long term traffic increases of 150 or more commuters on 
South Arm Rd; constant heavy vehicle usage during construction 
and increased water carriers for new dwellings. 
  It intends to draw its water from an already stressed water 
table, potentially leading to increased salinity levels. This same 
water table will receive the outflow from 150 wastewater dis-
posal systems, and any associated contamination that may occur. 
  The sudden influx of a large number of new dwellings will 
impact negatively on property values in South Arm, tipping the 
balance of housing supply and demand. 
  By their own admission the developers are attempting to ex-
ploit a ‘loophole’ in the planning scheme which, if approved, will 
set a precedent that may result in rampant development in all 
areas subject to rural zoning. 
     Be wary of the developer’s “eco” claims:  
     The development budget is $30 million – approx. $200,000 
per dwelling – enough for a standard kit home but nowhere near 
the budget required for sophisticated renewable technologies as  
claimed by the developers                                                                 

Cont … p 4 

   Most of you either know Ian Grubb and myself or know the 
Protea Farm that Ian has been a part of since he was 19. Many of 
you have shaken your heads about the various enterprises he has 
started in an endeavour to keep the farm viable. Hopefully you all 
appreciate the tenacity it has taken for him to survive personal 
hardship, rising fuel, freight and other costs as well as a depressed 
agricultural economy. But now, after 32 years, Ian can no longer 
compete with the huge orchardists and the third-world flower 
farms. 
   We don’t want to sell up and leave but our options are very lim-
ited. The council planning scheme does not allow us to subdivide 
(which would have been our preference) but there is a provision 
for Community Living which allows for strata-titled cottages with 
amenities available for residents. Unfortunately, we do not have 
the funds or commercial knowledge to tackle such an undertaking. 
   I (Ann) met Mr Peter Chen (Principal of G8 consultants) 
through my work in real estate.  Mr Chen has been a property 
advisor / developer for 40 years, specializing in innovative  
projects in Australia and overseas.  Yes, we know not all have 
been successful, but he has experience.  His team of 12 specialist, 
professional consultants have carried out various technical assess-
ments to set development parameters.   The main areas were water 
(rain, bore and recycled), traffic (electric tricycles and car sharing 
will be available), environmental impact (a full report has been 
tabled), as well as eco-friendly sustainability. 

Cont ….p 6 

WINSPEARS DEVELOPMENT at Halfmoon Bay 
The new development proposed for Halfmoon Bay is a different style to any previously established in our area  

and rumours abound.  In an attempt to help ‘clear the air’, SAPRA  offered space for both the  
for and against arguments for this project. 



SAPRA NEWS 
 

Happy new year! 
From all the SAPRA 
Committee – here’s to 
a safe and happy 2010 
on our Peninsula. 

 
 The work begins: The committee 
has enjoyed a well-earned break but will 
begin meeting on the first Tuesday of each 
month from February onwards.  We have 
some exciting works planned this year so 
keep an eye on this part of your newsletter 
in the months ahead. Please do contact any 
of the Committee if you have any issues or 
ideas at any time – we’re here to work for 
you! 
 
 Gellibrand Tomb to be  
preserved 
At the SAPRA AGM, the committee were 
asked if they could do something to pre-
serve the tomb as its condition is deterio-
rating.   In the course of our enquiries we 
managed to contact a descendent in Can-
berra and discovered that they are planning 
to restore it.  They hope to be starting work 
in the next month or so. 
 
 Maurice Potter has been including some of 
the history of the Gellibrand family in a 
series of articles in this Newsletter, the 3rd 
of which is on p.5 
 
Need some funds  
for something worthwhile in 
our community?   
You or your group could get some much 
needed financial support - SAPRA has 
funds available now for any worthwhile 
community project, cause or great idea 
anywhere on our Peninsula. Contact the 
Treasurer (Kerry Scambler) the President 
(Peter O’Keefe) or any Committee Mem-
ber and share your ideas.  Or write to 
SAPRA Treasurer, C/- South Arm Shop 
with details. 
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SAPRA COMMITTEE MEMBERS 
 
Peter O’Keefe (Pres)           6248  9402 
Darryl Howlin (Vice Pres)  6239 9779 
Sue Young (Minutes Sec) 6239 9237 
Kerry Scambler (Treas)      6248 9302 
  kerry@smsaccounting.com.au 
Ian Calvert       0418 138 090 
Rae Calvert   6239 9342 
Dot Kelly   6239 9190 
Jim Orpe     
Fran Rankin   6239 9009 
Lin Thorp MLC  6233 8309 
Richard Vaughan  6239 9739 
Sharyn Von Bertouch      0429  199 113 
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FIMBY  
(Food In My Back Yard) is a Hobart 
based enterprise created to inspire and 
support people to grow their own food.  
They want to grow the community’s 
connections to the earth, the seasons and 
each other.  The Garden Club have 
asked them to address our March meet-
ing. 

15th March 
Calverton Hall 

8pm 
Gold coin donation 

Coffee/tea and biscuits after 
Everyone welcome  

 
Enq:  Dick Vaughan   6239 9739 
 
We had our own fireworks 
 
Special thanks to Jack Koetsier for a 
spectacular fireworks display at the 
Opossum Bay jetty on New Year’s Eve.  
Crowds gathered round the jetty and on 
the beach to watch.  A video of the fire-
works display  is posted on the 
www.opossumbay.com website.  
 

Next Newsletter 
Closes 17/3/10 

Email:  raecalvert@gotalk.net.au 

Clean Up Australia Day –  
just one piece of rubbish can make a 
difference.   Once again, it’s time to  
mobilize your family and friends, don 
some gloves and help clean up our  
beautiful nation for Clean Up Australia 
Day 2010. 

Sunday 7 March 
There’s a cleanup happening just near 

you! 
 

Wildcare Deslacs (Clifton) 
Meet at the corner of Clifton Beach Road 
and Bicheno Street 10.00am 
 

South Arm Coastcare 
Meet in front of the RSL at 10am.   We 
traditionally get a great force out to help 
clean South Arm Neck and last year was 
no exception with locals including the 
Scouts and Joey Scouts making a tremen-
dous effort.   
 

Pipe Clay Coastcare 
Cremorne Ave from the South Arm turn-
off and down to the 40km sign has lots of 
rubbish so it would be great to get many 
hands to help clean up this stretch. 
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South  Arm 
Fire Brigade 
  
At the time of writ-
ing this article it is 
very dry in the dis-
trict and we are still 

in a period of high fire danger, so 
please take care with fires, don’t toss 
cigarette ends out of car windows 
and, most importantly, if you need 
the Fire Brigade ring 000.  Please do 
not  ring a Brigade Member di-
rectly.  Doing so will only result in a de-
layed response from the Brigade. 

Fire permits are still required, and al-
though other areas and brigades have been 
quite busy, we have been fairly lucky so 
far with only a few small incidents in the 
area, though that could change quite 
quickly.   
 
 To get a permit you should contact one of 
the Fire Permit Officers, Richard Calvert 
on 6239 9412, Barry Heather on  
6239 9564,   Brett Arnold on 6239 9259 
and Glenn Palmer on 6239 9346. 
 
 The TFS has released an updated version 
of its DVD “Bushfire Prepare-Act-
Survive”.  The brigade has some copies 
available by calling 6239 9564, or a copy 
can be obtained through the TFS website 
www.fire.tas.gov.au or by calling them 
6230 8600  
 
 Thank you to everyone for supporting our 
fund raising Supplementary Number draw 
each week.  Thanks also to the South Arm 
Store for continuing to sell the numbers 
for us. 
  
 Glynis Heather 
Brigade Secretary          6239 9564 

 Iron Pot Cottage 
A new Bed and Breakfast has opened 
in South Arm.  Located at 10 
Blesssington Street, the hosts are 
Peter and Debbie Gwynn. 
 
 Fully accredited with the Tourism 
Industry Council of Tasmania, this 
quaint yet private accommodation 
offers two bedrooms, well appointed 
kitchenette, lovely bathroom, com-
fortable lounge area, with all modern 
conveniences and a balcony with view 

of South Arm Village, Ralphs Bay and the 
Derwent River. 
 
 For further information, please contact Peter or 
Debbie on 0412 533 658 – or call in! 

 

Handy for Arm End 
 
Thanks to Oliver Strutt of the Southern 
Coastcare Association of Tas who helped 
South Arm Coastcare apply for funds to 
create a Management Plan for Arm End.  
We could do nothing out there till we had 
a plan.  We now have funds and a time-
line. 
 
 Of course our first step is to find out 
what the residents would like to see hap-
pen with Arm End and to this end we are 
having a walk around Arm End, a BBQ 
and a bit of talking and writing.  Come 
and celebrate and tell us your ideas. 

 
Sunday 14 March 

10.30 – 1.00 
Walk around some or all of Arm End  

(2 hour walk for the full circuit) 
‘Treasure Hunt’ for the children  

Swim at beautiful Mitchell’s beach  
if it’s hot 

Shelter under the marquee if it’s wet 
Eat a sausage or two (free) 
See weed and plant display 

Talk and help formulate our plan. 
 

Dick 6239 9739 / Rae 6239 9342 



Cont from p 1 
   Construction of access roads and cul-
de-sacs will result in removal of mature 
native trees that provide important wildlife 
habitat. 
   Clarence City Council assesses the 
conservation priority of Musk Beach, adja-
cent to the development as ‘Very High’.  
The development’s presence would have an 
adverse visual impact from South Arm Rd, 
Musk Beach and the neck that is at odds 
with the fragile coastal location.  
     We believe this high density housing 
development will have an immediate nega-
tive impact on residents of the Peninsula 
and leave us with issues that will continue 
to impact for years to come. We all must 
decide now how WE want the Peninsula to 
grow. 
     Have a say in your Peninsula’s future.   
Contact SAPCO on 0488 125 977, at 
info@sapco.org.au or C/- South Arm Shop. 
 

The South Arm Peninsula Community Organi-
sation (SAPCO) should not be confused with 
South Arm Peninsula Residents Association. 

Cremorne Celebrates 
   In 2010 Cremorne is celebrating 150 
years of being part of Clarence.  The area 
dates back to 1804, when Robert 
Knopwood landed at Cremorne, on his way 
to Hobart Town.  
   The first event on this year’s calendar of 
celebration is Pipe Clay Day, on Saturday 
6 March.  This will be a big day out with 
lots of family events culminating with a 
dinner at the bowls club. A menu of local 
produce including oysters is on offer, with 
live music as part of the entertainment.  
Bookings can be made with Vicki Pearce 
on 0418992891 but places will be limited 
so get in early.  
   The year is filled with his-
torical and community events 
and Cremorne is set to re-
enact the last voyage of the 
Nubeena later in the year, 
with “Wrecked in Cremorne”. 
 
 

Pipe Clay Coastcare 
This year the group will prepare an Activi-
ties Management Plan with the consultants 
Inspiring Places. Our group won a Com-
munity Action Grant ($19,900) through the 
Federal Government’s Caring for our 
Country program. The Management Plan’s 
aim is to get as many local people as possi-
ble involved and putting forward their 
ideas on what coast care activities they 
would like to see happening. 
 
The group already has a weed management 
plan funded by Council. This year the 
group will also undertake an Aboriginal 
Heritage Assessment through funding by 
the Council and the Southern Coastcare 
Association of Tasmania (SCAT). Please 
feel free to contact us if you would like to 
further discuss. 
Contact:  See back page (8) 
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 Stepping Stones  
 Stepping Stones offers quality childcare 
from 7 am to 6.30 pm daily. We provide 
both permanent and casual bookings for 
babies and toddlers in Long Day, as well 
as Before and After School Care for 
school age children, including taking the 
children to and from school.   
 
 South Arm is part of the larger Stepping 
Stones group, with  Sharnie Kelly now 
overseeing all southern centres.  Lauder-
dale Vacation Care is now also run by 
Stepping Stones and this gives school 
age children the opportunity to mix with 
a larger group of children, be involved in 
excursions and a wider program.   
 
 At South Arm we are in the process of 
developing our outside area.  We are also 
enjoying tending our new garden. We 
would like to thank Nick Woods, Brian 
from Island Recreation, SAPRA and 
Bibs and Bobs Landscaping for their 
support in this project.  Thanks also to 
Corey Brown Electrical for our new 
washing machine.   We would like to 
thank PCYC and the Calverton Hall 
Committee for use of the hall over the 
holidays. 
 
 We welcome new families to the Centre 
and are happy for families to visit the 
Centre and talk about how we can assist 
them.  Over the past few months we have 
had children from several new families 
start at the Centre, as well as other chil-
dren return to using the Centre.   
 
 Please contact us on 62 399590.  
Marj Hart, Director,  Stepping Stones 
South Arm 



 Gellibrand Family continued. 
Joseph Tice Gellibrand born 1826 was the 
third  son  of  Joseph  Tice  Gellibrand  
(Attorney General of Tasmania) and Anne 
Isabella Gellibrand.  He had an early educa-
tion at St Johns College, Oxford UK return-
ing to Tasmania briefly in 1847.  In 1849 he 
was ordained Deacon by the Bishop of Bath 
and Wells.   Returning to  Tasmania  that 
same year he married Salina Hannah Evans 
on 26 December 1849 and they set up home 
on the South Arm Peninsula.  Joseph was 
ordained as a priest in 1850.  One of my 
uncles has a bible presented to the Potter 
family by the Rev. Joseph T. Gellibrand 
during his time at South Arm.  
  While in Hobart Joseph became involved 
in building the All Saints’ Church in South 
Hobart travelling there each time by boat 
from South Arm.  
  After retiring from the ministry in 1875 he 
ventured to New Zealand with Salina. To-
gether they visited Dunedin and Christ-
church then went on to England returning to 
Tasmania that same year.  Joseph and Salina 
adopted a daughter who had been  born 
1848 at North Whitley Yorkshire UK. They 

named her Elizabeth Winspear Gellibrand. (I have been unable to find any records for 
Elizabeth Winspear Gellibrand yet there was, and is, a property named Winspears at the 
time at South Arm. Possibly named after a family.) 
  
Joseph his wife Salina and Elizabeth arrived in New Zealand by boat March 1876 and trav-
elled from Dunedin to Christchurch in the South Island.  During this period there was a war 
between the Maoris and the Imperial troops over land at Te Ranga in the North Island.  A 
meeting between Joseph Tice Gellibrand and Penetaka (Chief of Pirirakau Maoris) April 9 
1876 brought an end to hostilities.  Captain Arthur Crapp who was a leader of the Imperial 
Troops subsequently married Elizabeth on 28 February 1878.  On 27th April 1876 the Maori 
chief handed over the land at Omokoroa Point to Joseph T. Gellibrand, and the family set-
tled in the North Island at the town of Omokoroa  on 27 November 1877.                 

to be continued                        Maurice Potter 
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Church Gardening 
This activity doesn’t 
strictly fit in under the 
heading ‘gardening’.  We 
are just people who like 
the graveyard at St 
Barnabas to be cared for.   
 
 On the last Monday of 
each month a small group 
gather together to prune, 
rake, weed and generally 
try to keep the graveyard 
under control.  Without 
them, after last winter’s 
rain, the headstones 
would have all disap-
peared under the weeds.  
The last tidy up before 
Christmas saw a larger 
than usual gathering of 6 
men and 2 women and 
such a lot got done. 
 
 If you have between 15 
min to 3 hours to spare, 
we would love to have 
you join us.  It is really encouraging to 
be working with others and lots more 
gets done.  If you can’t come on Mon-
days you are very welcome to do some 
gardening on your own ANY day! 
 
 We generally end up enjoying refresh-
ments in the hall. 
 
Jane Beavan 6239 9244 
 
 
Become a Tai Chi devotee 
The Chinese have long since mastered 
exercise techniques – most Tai Chi 
movements are graceful, stress-free and 
involve most muscles and joints. 
 
 Practice enables you to reap the richest 
reward, with breathing and movement 
following one rhythm.  Feet, legs, pelvis, 
spine, arms and hands feel connected.  
With time and practice concentration is 
sharpened.  A gentle and relaxing activ-
ity for all ages.   See p.8 
 
Marigold   6239 9541 

 

Cremorne Playgroup – WOW 
- Starting Monday 15th Feb 
Cremorne Playgroup begins on Monday 
15th February from 9:30am – 11:30am. A 
special thanks to the Tasmanian Commu-
nity Fund for their generous start up fund 
and the Cremorne Bowls Club staff and 
committee for offering their venue and 
support. 
 
 Further thanks also to the following indi-
viduals, businesses and organisations for 
their help in getting us started:  Clarence 
City Council, Lazenby Sand, Cremorne 
Store, Mundy’s Butchers, Mornington 3D 
Paints, Rosny Library, Rosny Bunnings, 
Spotlight, Michelle Thomson and JB Hi 
Fi, Lauderdale Primary School, Anitra’s 
ex-playgroup, Sorell Men’s Shed, Alan 
Dyson, Vicki Pearce, David Ross Shade 
Sails, Armando Bertoz, Charmaine Carl-
ton, Helen and Brian Bennett, all who 
attended our fundraising quiz (we raised 
$150), the building dads Johnno, Andrew, 
John and Geir, and all the mums, dads, 
grandparents and locals for their toys, 
bibs and bobs donations and working bee 
help. Apologies if we have forgotten any-
one. 
 
 Remember you must have Playgroup 
Tasmania membership insurance to par-
ticipate ($25/year). Forms at the shop or 
contact Playgroup Tas on 6228 0925.   
 
 We still require a folding change table, 
sandpit toys, baby gym and easy to set up 
and pack away playpen and anything else 
you may think appropriate. If you have 
these to donate or want to lend a hand 
please get in touch (details on back). 
 
 If you can’t make it on Mondays let us 
know and keep Sunday 7th March free as 
we plan to have an opening day BBQ for 
the kids and families to check out our 
toys, games and sandpit. 
 
Jeni 6248 9975  or   Jodie 6237 0720  
 
 
Friends of Calverts Hill 
   The Friends of Calverts Hill have fund-
ing ($14,000) to undertake weeding and 
fencing work to control serrated tussock 
and promote regeneration of threatened 
Eucalyptus morrisbyi.  
   The population of Morrisbyi on the 
reserve is declining and in need of on 
ground action to ensure its survival.  
Come and assist in the survival of one of 
our iconic eucalypts.  
   If you would like to become a friend 
please contact Jarrah or Geir at NRM 
South on 6221 6111 or after hours on 
6237 0720 (Geir). 



Cont… from page 1 
 

Another major consideration was to  
ensure that the project would be  
accessible and enriching for the  
ENTIRE South Arm Peninsula and NOT 
a gated enclave. 
The Farm is to be a community in the best 
sense of the word. A working farm where 
all residents reap the rewards of fresh air, 
fresh produce and the most environmen-
tally sustainable lifestyle new technologies 
can provide. EVERYONE in the South 
Arm Community will be welcome to 
utilise the restaurant, tea house, wellness 
centre, arts and craft centre, community 
hall / wedding chapel, guest cottages etc. 
as well as buy and/or supply home grown 
produce in the produce stall. 
Please contact Ann on 0428 399 159 if you 
have any questions. 

Ian Grubb and Ann Courtenay 
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Fishing News 
     Recently at the South Arm Jetty there were people fishing 
who had come from New Norfolk, Moonah and Rokeby.  The 
man from New Norfolk was waiting for dark to set in before 
heading off to the Neck to go floundering.    
     The guy and his partner from Moonah had only basic fishing 

skills and were getting plenty of bites but no fish.  I helped them re-rig their lines with 
some small long shank hooks on a triple rig with a heavier lead on the bottom. I trimmed 
up some tiny strips of flathead (skin on) and showed them how to fish for whiting as it 
was obvious to me that the rat-a-tat bites they were getting were from school whiting.  
Within a few casts they were hooking and landing good size whiting.    An old Fisho 
once told me that a school whiting will only touch a bait once.  Whiting is one of the 
tastiest fish in the sea, just roll in flour after cleaning and shallow pan fry until golden 
brown.   
 
The fellow from Rokeby, to many screams of both fear and delight, landed a small octo-
pus.  When he said he would have to cut his line to get it off I was quick to grab it re-
move the hook and turn the occy inside out.  When he said he didn’t want it I was de-
lighted because my Australia Day lunch then became a fresh calamari taken from the 
Opossum Bay wharf and a fresh octopus from the South Arm jetty which were combined 
to make a delicious warm Greek style salad washed down with a Boags light.  That’s 
what living in Tassie is all about.  Tasmania Day ....everyday!    
 
 Till the next edition tight lines!               Darryl Howlin 

Tennis Court News 
 Have you been to the Tennis Court, or 
on the oval,  recently?  If so you will 
have seen the mural that Jill McKelwee 
and a group of students from the school 
designed and painted. It is a lovely bright 
depiction of activities that take place 
around the area.    Thank you Jill and 
students. 
 
 The Hall Committee has decided to offer 
a Family Pass for the use of the Tennis 
Court.  The pass would entitle a family  
to use the court as often as they wished.  
The  Pass would be for 6 months and 
would cost $80.    Contact Noela 6239 
9172  for details. 
  
 With daylight saving still with us some 
of you may wish to use the court after the 
shop has shut.  If so contact  
Noela  6239 9172 for the key. 



Save Ralphs Bay 
Superb photographs of Ralphs Bay and 

its bird life.  These limited edition photo-
graphs are available in 3 sizes.  To view 

and order a photograph, go to: 
www.saveralphsbay.org 

For information and offers of help  
ring Jane on 6239 9589 or go to 

www.saveralphsbay.org 
 

Sewing Classes 
Jenny J    6248 9125  Fax: 6248 9372 

Email:  
jennysewingroom@dod.com.au 

 

Simon Says  
Lawns and Gardens 

Clean up, maintenance, pruning, waste 
removal & whipper snipping,  

Pensioner rates apply,  
free quotes available 

0439 314 246 or 6239 9315 
 

Taxi 
Support your local taxi   

based in Delphis Drive above Cremorne. 
Home-city-airport 

Will also meet at airport. 
Bookings only.  7 days. 

Bob  0408 887 389 
 
 

Weight Loss Program 
Lose up to 15kg FAST! 

*  Our clients never feel hungry  
*  Results guaranteed 

*  Feel energized and revitalized  
*  Personal success coach 

FREE sample pack, try before you buy!!!! 
Call Kylee now 03 8671 2822 or visit 

www.kmc.sampleshapeworks.com 
 
 

Yoga 
At Clifton Beach Surf Club 

Early morning and Evening classes. 
All enquiries Lee Cody 0417 319 046 
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Auto Towing &  
Windscreen Repairs 

Tilt tray towing, windscreen repair, car 
detailing.  Free wreck removal 

Anthony 0412 110 992 
 

Bibs and Bobs 
Odd jobs.  Lawn mowing & edge trim-
ming, pine barking, weeding, rubbish 

removal, general property maintenance 
free quotes, pensioner discounts 

Phone Mat 0428 972 815. 
 

Bush Flower Remedies 
Reiki, Iridology, Bush flower remedies 

Jennifer Watson  6239 9002 
 

Counselling 
Adolescent, adult, family and couples. 

Registered Psychologist  
Helen Middleton, Opossum Bay 

 0407 790 234 
 

Digital TV Antenna 
and Set Top Boxes, TV and Telephone 

outlets 
Free quotes  Lewis Mitchelmore 

6248 6655 or 0419 990 959 
 

Electrical and Heat Pumps 
Richard Pohl Lic C1717 

0419 899 100 
 

Family History Research 
 Looking for some information on your 

ancestors from Tasmania, Australia, Eng-
land or Scotland?  

Would you like a short simple search on 
particular individuals or comprehensive 

report/book on your family history? 
Happy to discuss your research interests.  

 Please e-mail with your request to  
ancestralressertas@bigpond.com  or  

FAX to 03 6248 8528 or 
jdu85255@bigpond.net.au  

 
 

Family Portraits 
Portraits with a personal touch. I come to 
you or  wherever your family is happy, to 

get the individual, fun and beautiful  
family photographs you want.  Discuss 
your ideas with me. Kate  0427 561 565 

 
Fencing Decks and Pergolas 

Accredited Builder, specialising in decks, 
pergolas and individualised 

residential fencing. 
Ph 0400532491  www.fdap.com.au 

 

Slashing 
Blocks slashed 

Phone Ian:   0418 138 090 
 

Grief Support Group  
Support meeting, 1st Friday of the 

month.  Social Lunch 3rd Friday of the 
month. 

Enquiries to Clarence Plains Community 
Health Centre  6214 6035 

  
Holistic Counselling  

 I am a qualified holistic counsellor  
completing further studies.  I am looking 

for clients to provide confidential and 
supportive counselling.  To make an appt 

ring Wajan on 0449 950 475. 
 

Photo slides 
Transferred to CD or memory stick 

 $1 per slide      Rae 6239 9342 
 

Plasterer 
New homes, renovations, and small jobs.    

Ian 6239 9830 
 

Qualified Landscaper 
References available 

Develop new gardens or  
rejuvenate established ones 
No job too big or too small 

Free quotes 
Phone Steve 6248 8717  or 0408 000 645 

ABN 265 672 36241 

Local Services 

News from the Market   
 
We had a small Market for January, but the December Market was HUGE.  30 
stalls.  The Market raffle prize was won by Malcolm, (Malcolm in the Middle), a 
very nice man who loves looking after the grounds. The January raffle was won 
by Tracey, who was most surprised  
 
 Why not clean out your garage and have a stall at the market?   And don’t forget 
you can sell those excess zucchinis without having to pay a site fee .. leave them 
at the Garden Club Stall (who charge a small commission for Garden Club 
funds). 
 
 
 Pam Larkins       6248 9852 

Bible Discussion Group 
 
We are a friendly group, exploring im-
portant topics as recorded in the Bible.  
It’s good to have a map to follow  as you 
travel along life’s way.  We can’t solve 
all the problems, but we can help each 
other.  “Bear one another’s burdens”, as 
St Paul so aptly puts it.   
 
We would be very happy for anyone new 
to join us.  3218 South Arm Road.  We 
recommence on Friday 19 Feb at 
10.30am. 
 
Jane Beavan 6239 9244 



Bible Discussion 
10.30am Friday 
At Jane Beavan’s   Ph:  6239 9244 
 
7 pm Monday evenings 
 Non denominational Bible discussion  
 Enq Paul & Wendy Fenton 6239 9234 
 

Bridge 
7.30pm Tuesday Ph: Noela 6239 9172 
 

Church Events 
Gardening, St Barnabas 

9am to noon, last Monday of month  
Enq:  Jane 6239 9244 

Church Tea, St Barnabas 
Following Service on 1st & 3rd Sun 
Rob 6248 8455 or Jane 6239 9244 
         Church Services 
St Barnabas, South Arm 

Every Sunday at 5pm 
1st Sunday is family oriented 

St Martins, Sandford 
Every Sunday at 8am 

St Matthews, Rokeby 
   Every Sunday at 10am 
 

Coastcare 
South Arm/Opossum Bay 
       South Arm— 3rd Sun in month 
 Feb 21, April 18. 
 cnr Harmony Lane 10am 
       Opossum Bay— 
 last Sun in month 10am 
  28 Feb—Boat ramp Bangor Rd 
  14 Mar—Arm End Party 
 28 Mar—Boat ramp Bangor Rd 
      Fran 6239 9009 & Rae 6239 9342 
Mortimer Bay 
         First Sun in month 9.30—11.30 
         Enq:  Ph Leanne 0408 498 468 
Pipeclay 

Meets 10am every 3rd Sunday 
In park opposite shop in Cremorne 
Ph: Rachel Viney 0439 373 383 

Wildcare—Deslacs (Clifton) 
7 March—cnr Clifton and Bicheno St 
4 April 
More info ring 6248 8557 or  
email info@wildcaredeslacs.org 
 

Craft Group 
12.30—3pm.  Every 2nd, 4th & 5th  Tue   
Calverton Hall    $2 session. 
Enq Leslie Gore 6239 9321 
 

Cremorne Bowls Club  
Wednesday. Random draw bowls. 
    11.00 am two games with break for soup  
    Cost $5.00 plus raffle 
Saturday. Two bowl triples 
    12.00 pm two games with savaloys after.  
    Cost $6.00 
Wednesday. Indoor bowls. 
    7.00 pm with supper after.   
    Cost $5.00 

Glenn 6248 9127 or  
Brendan 6248 9847 

 

Dog and Owner Walk 
8.30am Sat—northern end of South 
Arm Beach near the Algona St access.    
Ph: Jane 6239 9244 
 

Fire Brigade 
7.30pm 2nd Tuesday 
South Arm Fire Station 
Fire Captain 6239 9412 
 

Garden Club 
Meetings are Monday following Market 
7.30pm Calverton Hall 
All welcome 
Enq;  Dot 6239 9190  Rae 6239 9342 
 

Indoor Bowls  
Mondays from 1.30pm to 3.30pm  
All Welcome Beginners too. 
Enq:  Sue 6239 9237 
 
Karate 
Varying classes for different age groups 
from 4 years to adult. 
At Calverton Hall 
Ph: Kathy 6239 9022 
 

Tai Chi 
Fridays 3.30 to 4.30pm 
At Calverton Hall   All welcome 
Enq:   Phone Marigold 6239 9541 

Market 
9.30-1pm 1st Sunday of the month 
at the South Arm RSL. 
Book site and/or table on: 
 6239 9171 after 3pm daily.  
Enq:  phone Pam on 6248 9852. 
 

Peninsula Sustainability Group 
Interested in networking around  
sustainability issues on the Peninsula? 
Contact  
Phil – 6239 9893  

phil@deakin.edu.au 
Wayne  – 0419 305 764 

wayne@aquariusim.com.au 
 

Playgroup 
South Arm 
   Tuesdays 10am—noon during school 
    term.  Held at the school. 
    Anitra: 6239 9833. 
Cremorne 
    Mondays 9.30—11.30 
     $2.50 session—bring pce of fruit 
     Cremorne Bowls Club 
    Jeni on 6248 9975 or  
    Jodie on 6237 0720  
 

SAPRA Committee Mtg 
7.30pm 1st Tuesday in the month at 
South Arm School. 
See page 2 for committee contacts 
 

Soup and Sandwich 
Starts again 15 Feb at Calverton Hall        
12 noon                      $6 per person 
Thereafter 3rd Mon in the month 

Additional helpers would be most  
appreciated. 

 

South Arm RSL Sub-Branch 
4pm on the 2nd Thursday at the RSL. 
Ph:  Herman 6239 9466 
 

South Arm RSL and Community 
Club 
Great meals most nights, bottleshop and 
two bars.  Visitors welcome to enjoy 
these facilities.   6239 9171 
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REGULAR  EVENTS 

 
RAIN-
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2009  
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WANTED 
Person to clean Calverton Hall  

1 - 2 hours per week. 
  

 Contact Joan   62 399 141  or    
Noela 62 3 99 172   for details  

Saturday Dog Walk 
We have met some more canine and human 
friends during the past 6 months.  We aim 
to meet at 8.30am on the beach below Al-
gona Street in Halfmoon Bay for a fairly 
gentle walk.  You are welcome to join us 
even if you don’t have a dog, but enjoy 
watching their antics.  Hope to see you.                                
Jane 6239 9244 

WANTED 
Photos required.   I'm looking for any photos 
you may have taken on Anzac Day at South 
Arm, from 1952 to year 2001. They can be sent 
to Maurice Potter, c/- Post Office South Arm or 
via E-mail to.    maurice.potter@bigpond.com   
Please include your address so I can return the 
photos. 


